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Flash report 
EU-PA Subcommittee on human rights, good governance and rule of law

Brussels, 8 May 2012
The fourth round of the EU-PA Sub-Committee on Human Rights, Good Governance and Rule of Law was held in Brussels on 8 May, 2012.  The EU was represented by the European External Action Service (geographic and human rights divisions) and by the Office of the EUREP. A representative of the EUPOL COPPS mission attended the subcommittee as an observer. The meeting was co-chaired by the Palestinian Deputy Minister of Justice Khalil Karaja Al-Rifai and Head of the Division for Israel, oPt and the MEPP, Leonello Gabrici. A consultative forum with civil society representatives took place following the subcommittee meeting.  

As in previous rounds of the sub-committee, the discussion took place in a frank and open atmosphere, with a productive exchange on issues of mutual concern. The EU commended the Palestinian side for once again including the Independent Commission for Human Rights (ICHR) in its delegation and stressed the importance of the new Action Plan currently being negotiated that will provide an improved framework for future cooperation between the EU and the PA. 

The PA emphasized its commitment to an honest and transparent dialogue with the EU on the issues covered by this subcommittee and expressed hope to further deepen the dialogue with the EU, including by organising informal meetings on specific dossiers between the annual sub-committee meetings. Recalling the continued violations of human rights by the occupying power, the PA reminded that the ultimate wish of the Palestinians was an end to the occupation and the establishment of a Palestinian state with East Jerusalem as its capital. Against the backdrop of the on-going mass hunger strike of Palestinian prisoners in Israeli jails, the acute concern of the PA was the situation of Palestinian prisoners and detainees, especially those held in administrative detention. Among other concerns, the PA regretted its inability to exercise rule of law in Area C and the obstacles on access and movement throughout the oPt, including Gaza and East Jerusalem. The EU recalled its position on a two-state solution and informed about the issuing of a local EU statement that morning reiterating the EU’s concern about the use of administrative detention by GoI and the need to respect international human rights obligations of all prisoners. 
The ICHR gave an overview of the human rights situation in the oPt stating that the root-cause to most violations was the occupation focusing on administrative detention, settler violence in East Jerusalem and the rest of the West Bank, arrests of the members of the Palestinian Legislative Council (PLC) and the PA’s inability to provide necessary services for Palestinians in the Gaza Strip. The EU assured it was very well aware of the negative impact of the occupation and regularly raised various matters in its dialogue with the GoI. The EU also stated that human rights were both part of the conflict but also part of the solution to it. There was consensus that the internal Palestinian split had led to many human rights violations in the oPt. The EU stressed that the occupation and the lack of progress in implementing reconciliation did not excuse failure to address human rights violations in those areas where the PA exercises control. 
The Ministry of Detainees and Ex-Detainees delivered a presentation on Palestinian detainees in Israeli prisons focusing in detail on the prison conditions and the current hunger-strike. The PA called on the EU to devote more attention to the thousands of Palestinians in Israeli prisons. The EU recalled its recent statements regarding administrative detention and said that the issue remained a top priority in the human rights dialogue with Israel. The EU said it also regularly raised the matter of detention conditions, visits of independent observers to detention facilities and the situation of minors in Israeli prisons. It was agreed that a joint informal working group under the sub-committee would be set-up focusing on Palestinian prisoners/detainees. 
The EU and the ICHR raised a number of issues related to violations to fundamental freedoms by the PA and the de facto Authorities in the Gaza Strip, especially serious concerns about violations of freedom of expression, freedom of the press and freedom of association by the PA. The ICHR stressed its special role in monitoring developments along with civil society in the absence of a functioning PLC. The ICHR addressed the non-issuance of travel documents by the PA (in particular many ordinary citizens from the Gaza Strip had been affected) and restrictions on establishing associations and on freedom of assembly. The EU also raised the issue of a lack of provision of adequate medical supplies to Gaza. The EU expressed concern about a Presidential Decree that goes against the NGO law, arrests of journalists and the closing of web-sites, although welcoming the decision by President Abbas to reverse this. The PA assured that its leadership did not approve these measures and that these types of events would not be repeated in the future. The EU welcomed the decision to end the practice of security clearance as a condition for employment and called for its full implementation as well as its retroactive application. Respect for freedom of religion or belief in the oPt was also brought up. In this context the EU asked for information on the closure of a Baptist church in Bethlehem. 
Concerning detention conditions in PA facilities, the EU commended the fact that ICHR had access to detention centres but urged the PA to formalise the practice of unannounced visits. According to the EU and the ICHR, torture and ill-treatment in PA detention facilities by the security agencies was in decline but they urged further efforts by the PA to address all individual cases as well as the prevalence of unlawful arrests. The EU also acknowledged the progress made in addressing the practice of bringing civilians in front of military courts; civilians were still transferred but the military judiciary was refusing to hear such cases. Juvenile detention was also discussed. The EU and ICHR regretted the non-implementation of court decisions, which is a crime under Palestinian law. 
The EU commended the PA for maintaining the de facto moratorium on the death penalty and urged the PA to move towards a de jure abolition in the process of adopting a new penal code. The EU deplored the carrying out of death sentences in the Gaza Strip and urged the PA to press the de facto authorities in Gaza to stop the practice.
Concerning equal treatment and opportunities for women, both sides noted that further efforts were needed to mainstream gender policy. The EU requested information on the implementation of the national cross-sectoral strategy on gender equality and national strategy protecting women from violence. The EU raised also the recent statistics on domestic violence and welcomed the efforts by the PA on the work done on family units in police stations. The EU also called for the mainstreaming of children’s rights and encouraged the PA to make further progress in drafting the new law on juvenile justice. The EU also called for a rights-based approach towards people with disabilities. 
The PA assured that incitement was not accepted by the PA and stressed its willingness to reactivate the PA-GoI-US trilateral committee on incitement, stressing that incitement existed on both sides of the conflict. The EU welcomed the PA’s readiness to engage with Israel on the issue in the trilateral committee and referred to the obligation for both parties to tackle incitement under international obligations. 
Regarding cooperation in multilateral fora, the EU raised the upcoming Human Rights Council session in June, asking for earlier engagement between the PA and EU allowing for more time for negotiations on the topics of common interest and more flexibility from the PA side on issues that are known to be divisive rather than unifying in that forum. The PA welcomed the subject as a new element on the standard agenda of the subcommittee and shared the assessment that bilateral cooperation in Geneva worked well. Though enquired about its intentions, the PA did not elaborate on any specific resolutions it intends to table at the HRC20.
With regards to the rule of law¸ the PA gave an overview of its ongoing efforts in the justice sector. According to the PA the key weakness in the system was the lack of oversight. It outlined measures that it had taken to decrease the problem of the case backlog and thanked the EU for its generous support in this sector. The EU said that both sides can be proud of results achieved in the cooperation on this sector and identified many improvements including in the independence and efficiency of the justice system. The EU welcomed gender mainstreaming efforts, but expressed concerns about the number of pre-trial detainees and enforcement of court decisions. Division of responsibilities, roles and competences of the justice institutions laid down in a legal framework should also be addressed. In order to tackle the backlog more judges was needed; recruitment should be based on objective selection criteria. The ICHR stressed that people’s trust in the system was seriously undermined by judicial delays. It proposed to set up an informal working group that would continue work on these issues between the annual sub-committee meetings. 

The PA outlined efforts to reform the security sector. The EU’s long-standing involvement, including through the EUPOL COPPS mission in support of the Palestinian civilian police, will continue. The overall improvement of the security situation in the West Bank was underlined by both sides as well as the need to intensify efforts to address concerns on human rights abuses by security forces.  The EU raised the imbalance in the number of security personnel in relation to civilian employees of the PA and emphasized, together with the ICHR, the importance of ensuring civilian oversight, increased accountability and transparency of the security system. 

In the context of good governance, the Central Elections Commission (CEC) gave an overview of requirements, including the legislative framework, for it to prepare elections as set out in the intra-Palestinian reconciliation agreements of Cairo and Doha. The EU reiterated its position on reconciliation as per the May 2011 Council Conclusions and support for the organisation of genuine, democratic Palestinian elections. It stressed the need to reinforce the democratic legitimacy of the PA and welcomed the signature of the EU grant proposal in support of CEC operations in Gaza. The EU confirmed its readiness to deploy an Election Observation Mission with regards to parliamentary and legislative elections, for which a four month preparatory period was required.  As the CEC reported its need for a similar preparatory period for the organisation of elections, the EU suggested that if there were no sign by the end of August of elections in 2012, funding tentatively earmarked for an EU EOM could be assigned to other priority elections, although an EU EOM would remain a priority for the PA for 2013.
Concerning the constitutional and legislative framework, the PA reported that the PLC secretariat remained active and parliamentary blocks and lists had a “practical influence” in the law-making process. The EU acknowledged that constitutional reform would not be possible without a functioning PLC. Regarding public administration reform, presentations were given by the State Audit and Administrative Control Bureau and the Anti-Corruption Commission.
In conclusion, the EU and the PA pledged to follow up on the recommendations raised during the discussion and to ensure a concrete follow-up prior to the next subcommittee, including informal working groups established by the sub-committee. 
